
Hanover Master Gardener Association
Board of Directors Meeting
Extension Office
March 20, 2023


Minutes

Kate Sandy, Co-President, called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m., and confirmed a quorum. 

The reading of the minutes of the February 27, 2023, Board of Directors Meeting and the March 13, 2023, General Membership Meeting was waived.  The minutes were approved as previously distributed.   
 
Pat Reyes, Treasurer, provided the financial report through February 28, 2023.  The report stated a balance in checking of $7,543.01 and a CD balance of $14,605.04.  The report was accepted, pending review.   

[bookmark: _Hlk131599773]Bob Durbin discussed the Horticultural Learning Center.  Two grants for the HLC are pending, and he is locating HMGA incorporation documents needed to apply for additional grants.  Susan Higgins is working to formalize answers to questions about the HMGA Mission Statement, Vision Statement, Leadership Investment and Adaptability, Engagement in Strategic Partnerships with other Non-Profit, Public and/or Private Sector Organizations, as well as other in-depth questions about the HMGA, to apply for additional grants.  Bob thanked Kate Sandy and her husband, Terry, who worked with S. B. Cox to secure a large delivery of wood chips.  A drainpipe was installed in the ditch at the entrance to the HLC gardens over the weekend by person or persons unknown (but we have a good idea).  The BOD approved a request from Bob to cover the cost of materials to build another raised bed.  The Board also discussed a grand opening date for the HLC and agreed that it should be in May, but were undecided on the exact day of the month.  The GFWC Ashcake Woman’s Club is the sponsor of the annual Ashland Harvest Run and donates the proceeds to two organizations each year.  They have asked the HMGA to help support this year’s run with two tables and about six volunteers.  Beckey Watson has volunteered to be the HMGA contact and lead person with the GFWC Ashcake Woman’s Club.  Bob is working with Randolph Macon College, Ashland, and the HMGA to coordinate the planting of a tree (possibly in the HLC) for Arbor Day 2024.  Parks and Recreation has requested a speaker, and Linda Hazelwood and Carol Brown volunteered to make it happen.  Additional information is attached below. 

Eleanor Fukushima, VP/Meetings, stated that there is not currently a meeting scheduled for April.  It was suggested that a presentation on the HLC could be held at a June meeting.  See the meetings that have been scheduled in the report attached.

Pattie Bland, Gleaning, has scheduled two gleaning classes in April.  Attendance at one of these classes is mandatory for anyone wishing to volunteer for this activity.  

Beckey Watson, Educational Grants, reported that they have received a grant request from the Ashland Community Preschool for restoration of raised beds in front of the Hanover Arts and Activities Center.  The Grants Committee will evaluate the request.  See the full report and the New Song Community Garden End-of-Year Report, below.

Lisa Willis has volunteered to make the centerpieces for the tables at the Spirit of Volunteerism Event this year.  She requested $50 for materials, which the Board approved.

Pat Reyes, Plant Sale, reported that 560 pots of plants were potted on Saturday, and 104 bags of compost were filled for sale.  The 40-pound bags of compost will sell at $8 each.  Ed Wall is growing tomatoes and some peppers.  Betty Jane Hughes asked anyone that is bringing additional plants to the sale, to please let her know the names soon.  Katrina Hart and Sandy Pence are making and painting gourd birdhouses for the sale.  

Betty Jane Hughes, Communications, stated that the Membership Committee including Pattie Bland, Pat Reyes, Val Kish, Robert Durbin, Angelette Pryor, Haylie Zapantis, Kate Sandy, Victoria Shipp, and herself have been working on a list of the benefits of HMGA membership.  Haylie will take over the lead.  It was suggested that the HMGA could also benefit from generating goals.  One place to start would be with SMART goals: an acronym for Specific, Measurable, Achievable, Relevant, Time-based. 

Sandy Pence, Co-President, presented for discussion an MG College application form that she has been working on diligently with Kate Sandy and Angelette Pryor.  The Board discussed the application at length and suggested some modifications.  The Board then discussed the amount and the number of scholarships for 2023.  The Board approved two scholarships, each at $250.

Additional reports are appended below. 

The next BOD meeting is scheduled for April 17, 2023.  The March 20, 2023, meeting of the HMGA Board of Directors was adjourned at 11:45 a.m.

Present: Kate Sandy, Sandy Pence (via Zoom), Eleanor Fukushima, Pat Reyes, Wayne Bryant, Linda Hazelwood, Doris Gullotta, Bob Durbin, Anne Margaret White, Lisa Willis, Birdie Porter, Sammye Daou, Juanita Wrenn, Pattie Bland, Val Kish, Betty Jane Hughes, Carol Brown, Holly Owens, and Tyler Wallace were in attendance.  The attendance sheet will be attached to the file copy of these minutes.

	Respectfully submitted,



	Wayne Bryant
	Secretary
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HMGA Activity Reports and Announcements for March 2023

Announcements - Pattie Bland announced that there are two gleaning classes scheduled on April 4
at 7 p.m. and April 6 at 2 p.m. Anyone interested in participating in gleaning is required to take the
training every year. Zoom link and sign up available on Better Impact.

State Fair - Needs Coordinators.

Horticulture Learning Center - Bob Durbin - Activity continues on planning and on the ground
creation of the HLC. Cardboard and wood chips were placed by 19 volunteers on Saturday the 12th
along with 4 raised beds. Two more truck loads of chips were delivered by C.S. Flournoy Tree
Service.

Community volunteers and master gardeners are being recruited for each raised bed with a goal of
10 beds for this season. Opening day for the garden is scheduled for the first week of May.

Applications for grants have been made and efforts continue in seeking for possible grants and
donations.

The next meeting of the HLC committee is April 10 at 3 PM. All are welcome to come be a
participant or a spectator in this exciting project. This group has lots of energy and is making things
happen.

Gleaning - Pattie Bland (Elaine Daniel, Corinna Muldowney, and Pattie Bland, Coord.) - See
announcements.

Home Gardening Series - Katrina Hart Coordinator. (Reported by Catherine Hebert) - The
last program of this season has been rescheduled for April 15 at 2:00 (pending library confirmation)

During the feedback zoom meeting, several options were discussed, including moving the program
online and making it a hybrid series with some online and some in-person presentations. Angelette
will pull the committee together again to find a new program chair for the fall series and decide how
to proceed in the future.

A big thanks to Katrina for bringing more quality visual presentation to the series and being one of
the best organizers of volunteers and duties. Now it is someone else’s turn to make their mark on
this popular public program.

Virginia Cooperative Extension (VEC) - Angelette Pryor

Educational Grants - Becky Watson (Betty Jane Hughes, Mary Wagner, Doris Gullotta, Mike
Little) -
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A grant application has been received from the Ashland Community Preschool for restoration of
raised beds in front of the Hanover Arts and Activities Center. The application has been forwarded to
the Grants Committee members for evaluation.

A question will be added to the grant application form asking what plans are in place for
maintenance of the garden or project once it's completed.

Scotchtown Demo Gardens - Doris Gullota -

March 15 - Scheduled a work day for Thursday March 23 from 10am to 1pm.

March 8 - Visited the garden owned by Susan Auman. She donated some pseudonarcissus (trumpet
daffodil), Telamonius plenus and Butter and Eggs daffodil bulbs
https://oldhousegardens.com/MoreAboutVanSion for the perennial gardens at Scotchtown. They
bloom very early in spring to late spring. We will be planting them soon.

March 1 - Workday was attended by 4 MGs and 1 visitor, Susan Auman with the Daffodil and Iris
society. She gave us advice on daffodil bulbs that we can install that are from the colonial period.
The society is willing to donate some. We weeded the perennial gardens and removed about 25% of
the day lilies. We also removed another shrub and moved bulbs that we need to identify once they
bloom.

In the kitchen garden, we planted onion sets, peas and spinach.
Communications - Betty Jane Hughes
Website - Katherine Hebert

e The first committee meeting has been rescheduled for March 237, Too many people
canceled at the last minute.

e Work continues on the website. The resources page has been redesigned and
organized. Outdated content has been removed.

e Regular site maintenance continues updating content and photos as needed.

Hanover Master Gardeners - Hanover Cooperative Extension (Public Facebook
Page) -

e September Sickinger is now an Administrator of the public page with full privileges to
the administration of the page. The Page is used to advertise our public education
activities. https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100086429378777

Land Care Steward - Linda Hazelwood
Meetings, Trips & Tours, Continuing Education - Eleanor Fukushima, VP

e Thanks to Andrew Pompei from Hanover Planning for a great presentation on 3/13/2023
HMGA member meeting.

e The presenter for the 5/8/23 May HMGA member meeting will be Patrick Johnson, certified
Permaculturist. This will be an interesting and informative presentation on a relatively
emerging subject. _https://rvapermaculture.com/about-us/

e The June HMGA member meeting will be a picnic at Taylor Park, home of our office and the
Horticultural Learning Center (HLC), and learn about the planning and implementation of the
HLC.

e Plans for the July HMGA member meeting are to have an informal discussion with those that
attended or have attended Master Gardener College to hear about their learning experiences.
Additional ideas are still being discussed. Stay tuned.

e Eleanor is still working on several potential trips/tours over the summer.




https://oldhousegardens.com/MoreAboutVanSion

https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100086429378777

https://rvapermaculture.com/about-us/



Plant Sale - Pat Reyes
Vendors - Sandy Pence - There are three confirmed vendors and two additional pending
vendors to participate in the April plant sale.

Youth Activities - Needs a Coordinator.

MG Help Desk - Val Kish - Reports quarterly. Next update in April.

2023 MG Training Class (MGTC) - Val Kish - Classes end March 23rd. Class report coming in
April.

Extension Office Demo Garden - Sandy Pence
Pole Green Butterfly Garden - Sandy Pence

Rural Point Elementary School Garden - Sandy Pence - The Spring gardening lessons will begin
soon and I am in contact with the lead teacher on the preparation of the Grant Report.

Speakers Bureau - Carol Brown
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HLC MEETING

MARCH 13, 2023

1:00PM



ATTENDANCE:

Wayne Bryant

Bob Durbin

Doris Gullotta

Linda Hazelwood

Laurel Hill

Laura Maxey-Nay

Birdie Porter (Zoom)

Pat Reyes

Kate Sandy

Tyler Wallace

Susan Wallace



1.What have we accomplished?

· More cardboard, more done on workday scheduled on 3/12/23

· Wood chips were donated by SB Cox and spread with the support of:

1. Mike Flagg, HCPW and a front loader

2. John Hein, neighbor of Bob’s and his bobcat

3. 19 plus MGs helping to get the job done. So nice to see such a nice diverse crowd of MGs working together!

· 5 beds in the garden placed that were made by Bob, Pat and donations from Wayne

· Pat Reyes made 2- 2x8 beds! Thank you!

· Laurel donated metal troughs for the garden area too!

· Received another load of mulch from Flournoy Tree Service



2.Ashland Harvest Run (AHR)/Ashcake Woman’s Club (AWC)

· Becky Watson is the contact person for MGs/our point person ..has many contacts

· AHR wants our LOGO. A few were displayed at mtg that were designed by Katrina Hart. Wayne might add a few samples. 

· Last year, $16,000 was raised by AWC.  They want to partner with us this year and Children’s Hospital for their fundraiser.



3.Update on Grants

· Lowes-contact to let them know we are compliant

· Microgrant-$1000.00 due in 2 weeks through VCE-Susan Higgins will write it?

· Write it for specifically?

Building materials, native plants, soil for beds, water wise platform for tank, water tank

 

4.Irrigation in the garden, mowing and trimming team

· Not confirmed where piping will go. Probably drip style of irrigation will be used.

· Mowing/trimming team to date: Bob Durbin, Sandy Pence, Tyler Wallace, Wayne Bryant, Pat Reyes
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5.Building Raised Beds and Other Topics of Discussion 

· Bob had already made several beds. He will make 2 more beds but needs a budget to make them.

· Susan and other members discussed the idea about a “border” in the front of the garden facing the road with 4x4 posts and rope walkway to add to identifying the entrance, and adding in some native perennials. 

· Cattle panels were also discussed to add to 4 raised beds to act as arbors and demonstrate different types of elevation gardening. Susan Warren will take this project  and purchase the materials needed to accomplish this for the garden. 

· Laura and Mary Sketch are working on getting 4 ft root viewer garden planters for the garden through the Soil Coalition.

· Costs for 2 beds materials is approximately $200.00

· Laurel is donating 2 corner planters and 4 troughs

· Kate to contact Henri about bamboo for possibly making a decorative fence

·  Plants from Sandys Plants, B&B, Crowders, Doris to contact Daffodil Society for bulbs

· Bob reviewed diagram of garden and labeled each of the beds

· IDEAS for opening day: possibilities only: May 5th, maybe I year anniversary in October, fall opening day celebration October 14th?



6.Next meeting topics tabled from this mtg:

· Securing MGs and community volunteers for the garden

· Developing a volunteer schedule in the garden

· Additional items from the committee





NEXT HLC MEETING ON APRIL 10TH AT 1PM AT THE EXTENSION OFFICE

This meeting will not be a ZOOM meeting 



Words from Pat Reyes: “We want to reduce, reuse, recycle! We aren’t saying no to anything!”
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HMGA Board Meeting 03-20-23
Grants Committee Report



Grant Committee Members are Betty Jane Hughes, Mary Wagner, Doris Gullotta, Michael Little, and Beckey Watson.



To follow up to the February report about a grant application that we received from New Song UMC, I had a reply from an administrator confirming that the volunteer who submitted the application did so with the knowledge and support of the staff/authorities at the church.  I have forwarded that application to the Grants Committee members for evaluation.

We also received a grant application last night from the Ashland Community Preschool for restoration of raised beds in front of the Hanover Arts and Activities Center.  I have also forwarded that application to the Grants Committee members for evaluation.

I received word from Betty Jane that the Board would like to add some language to the grant application asking what plans are in place for maintenance of the garden or project once it’s completed.  I will add a question to application form.

BJ also asked about final reports from past projects.  I had hoped that each project we fund would have a MG volunteer partner to be a resource, make a site visit, be a resource, and follow up with the project after the 6-month timeframe for completion to remind them about the final report.  Mary Wagner did an excellent job with New Song UMC’s 2020 grant, and I will attach a copy of the report that was submitted. 

Here is the status of final reports for past grants:

November 2022 Beaverdam Elementary:  the final report will be due in May, 2023.

October 2022 Rural Point Elementary:  the final report will be due in April, 2023.

March 2022 Camp Hanover:  Mary had also been the MG volunteer partner for that project, and reached out to them with suggested dates to visit, but a time was never set.  
I did not receive a final report from them.  I will follow up. 

May 2021 New Song UMC:  application was withdrawn

May 2020 New Song UMC:  final report submitted, attached



Beckey Watson
Grants Committee Chair



abwatson723@gmail.com
(804) 929-8902
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End of Year Report for New Song Community Garden 2020

In a time of uncertainty and trepidation, New Song United Methodist Church created a
Community Garden. Not only did we want to provide fresh produce for those in need, but also a
sense of unity and friendship for our neighbors.

Our community garden consisted of 20- 4x8 framed garden plots. Each plot was numbered and
a steward was assigned a plot. We had a wonderful volunteer make all of our boxes.

Our community garden was located behind our church, close to our pond, providing a peaceful
and calm atmosphere.






Our garden produced a bountiful harvest of squash, zucchini, tomatoes, eggplant, multiple
varieties of peppers, fresh herbs, and so much more! We placed collection bins near the garden
for our gardeners to donate. We had volunteers check for donations throughout the week and

then it was hand delivered to various local food pantries, MCEF and FEEDMORE...just to name
a few.

We had so many wonderful volunteers. We can’t let another moment pass without recognizing
their dedication and support through their time, talents and financial gifts. This was our first year,
so we started with nothing, but everything started to come together very quickly. We received a
donated hose and nozzle. We had a volunteer offer to hang it for us along our fence to make it
easily accessible while donating all supplies. Our donations continued from there:

Donated use of a tractor and volunteer time

Donated horse manure for fertilizing the ground

Donated newspapers for weed control

Donated seeds and plants

Donated gardening tools, etc.

We created a Facebook page for our Community Garden
(https://www.facebook.com/NSCommunityGarden) where we would post garden reminders,
weather forecasts, helpful articles, upcoming free webinar information, funny pictures, and a




https://www.facebook.com/NSCommunityGarden



Flora Friday weekly post highlighting a fun fact! We have close to 70 followers (and growing) on
our page and we have been continuing to reach out even after our season ended.

This year was wonderful! We were able to donate so much fresh produce to those in need. We
also provided bins to our congregation for them to donate an overabundance of their own crop
at home and so many took us up on our offer. We filled the local food pantries this year and it
was truly a blessing to be a part of this new adventure.

PRODUCE DONATIONS TO LOCAL FOOD BANKS

L A Al Y

As with anything new, this was a learning experience. We dealt with weeds and squash bugs.
We had some issues with our water spigot. We fertilized at the beginning of the season, but
maybe we should have done more. We had plans to provide an informational gardening series
outside at the garden. We still provided information to all of our gardeners in multiple formats,
but due to COVID and restrictions from our Virginia United Methodist Conference, we were
unable to hold these sessions in person. We hope to change that in 2021. There is always room
for improvement.

We are looking forward to our next planting season. Ideas are already under way for creating a
gardening journal which will provide the stewards with some helpful gardening tips, as well as a
place for making notations to record their plants progress and maybe even some recipes! We
would like to add some questions on our gardener’s application to learn more about their
previous gardening experience, so that we may guide and support them in the best way during
the season. We also have plans to grow our garden to provide additional plots next year. Our
ideas are bubbling over and we have so many great ideas for additional community outreach
next year.

Our community garden was just that. It was a community coming together (socially distanced) to
share their love of gardening with their neighbors. It was a safe place to come together for the
greater good of the community. In an unsettled time, our garden provided a safe haven and, for
some, a sense of normalcy.





We even had children learn and tend to their family’s garden plots. It was a great way to get
outside and spend time together as a family.

We were thrilled that the Hanover County Master Gardener Association awarded us the 2020
Roddey Jones Memorial grant which allowed us to purchase needed supplies to move forward
with our garden. We were so honored to be chosen and hope to continue our efforts into the
new year.

Sincere thanks,
The new green thumbs of
New Song’s Community Garden
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